Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Board of Directors Meeting

March 28, 2008


1:00 pm


Adult Clubhouse


Northstar Rec Center  

Directors present:
Bill Ireton, Tom Merrick, Liz Reagor, Jim Steeb, Bob Thornton

Others present:
Duane Evans, Mark Shadowens, and Mike Staudenmayer – NCSD, 




Steve George – Northstar Public Safety, Peter Miller – Camco, 

Homeowners: Alex Sherer (3063), Craig Williams (3137), Yvonne Merrick (3146)

The meeting was called to order at 1:05 pm by President Ireton. 

John Loomis was unable to provide the Booth Creek Report. NPOA employees at the gatehouse would not allow him to enter wearing ski boots. A report from Booth Creek will be given by either Tim Silva or John Loomis at the next board meeting. 

Mr. Evans introduced Northstar Fire Chief Mark Shadowens and NCSD General Manager Mike Staudenmayer to give the NCSD report that included the following:

1. Mr. Shadowens expressed that responses from owners on the Measure K mailer has been positive. The measure is for a special tax originally known as Measure E to stay in place and have funds reallocated to supplement road maintenance and fuels management. Measure E was passed seven years ago to supplement the NCSD’s road maintenance/paving and snow removal expense. With the anticipated passage of Measure K by the approximately 100 registered voters at Northstar, a fulltime forester will be hired by the NCSD to oversee the fuels management program. It is anticipated that once the condominium associations complete the necessary defensible space fuels management work planned with the Northstar Fire Department over the past two years, the district will take over fuels management work in the common area. This will be covered by Measure K funds. 

2. Mr. Staudenmayer requested 25 day parking spaces in the Silver Strike and Aspen Grove lots for construction workers’ vehicles from June 1st through October 15th. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to reject the request. NCSD staff parking will be allowed in Aspen Grove for a two-week period when the road to their parking area is not passable. Camco will provide them with short term parking passes. 

Mr. George reported on Northstar Public safety’s traffic control and ticketing during the ski season. Officers have been posted at Silver Strike and Aspen Grove on busy weekends to dissuade poaching of parking spaces by day skiers on busy weekends. In addition to parking issues Northstar Public Safety has been dealing with bear aversion activities, latching dumpsters, noise complaints, jump starting vehicles, dog complaints, snow removal callouts, and late night check-ins. Mr. George will be installing the Morris Watchman Tool in areas throughout Aspen Grove. The electronic tool consisting of 20-25 touch sensors mounted in different locations provides a record of patrolmen’s’ travels in the association. It records the name, time, and location of an officer, providing more accountability for management. The potential to generate a report and send it via email will exist. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve Northstar Public Safety mounting the devices throughout the property.  

Mr. Ireton provided an update on detention pond and water runoff Issues that included the following:

1. Kurt Kreig of East West Partners did not attend the board meeting to report on the detention pond issues on the advice of EWP’s legal counsel after he received an inflammatory memo regarding the water runoff issues from the son-in-law of a homeowner. Mr. Ireton is now working to gain the confidence of EWP and work towards resolution of the issues. The son-in-law will be sent a letter from Mr. Ireton asking him to stop and desist interfering with the activities of the Association and EWP.

2. New EWP General Manager Blake Riva has indicated to NPOA that he is aware of the detention pond / water runoff issues and wants to get them fixed. EWP has gone to the Placer County planning and building department administrators and asked to voluntarily repair the water issues caused by the detention pond. The county has approved a plan from EWP to fix the water runoff issues. When the plan is presented, the Association will have a geo technical engineer review it and make recommendations prior to approving it.   

3. In the spring after the snow has melted, final solutions for the water runoff problems will be determined. When the water mitigation issues have been successfully addressed the foundations will be dried and the extent of damage will be determined. 

4. This winter snow has not been trucked to “the bubble” on Big Springs as previously indicated by Northstar. Parking lot snow has been pushed to the small detention pond and stacked. 

Minutes of the January 30, 2008 Board of Directors Meeting were approved. 

The Board reviewed the February financial statements. It was noted that after three months of the fiscal year snow removal was over budget by over $40,000 and building maintenance was over budget by over $23,000. In review of the accounts receivable report Mr. Miller reported that the owner of unit 3126 owed over $1,800. It was moved, seconded, and passed to turn the account over to ALS for collection if payment is not received within a week. Mr. Miller will contact the owner, request full payment, and inform them of the Board’s intended collection action if payment is not received.    

The following winter/spring/summer grounds and building maintenance items were discussed:

1. This winter’s snow removal service from Al Pombo (lots) and Jorge Benuto (pathways) was considered good.

2. The Camco crew will be doing a spring-cleaning of the grounds and common area interior areas. 

3. Parking lot sweeping will be done by the Robert Sutton Co. in the next week to clean up the main traffic areas. When the ski area closes a more thorough sweeping will be done of the entire lots. 

4. Exterior window washing will be done this spring/summer, preferably before July 4th. Bids have been solicited from 3 vendors. The Board will select a bid in the next few weeks. 

5. Siding staining of units 3001-3051 will be done in the summer. The Board will review bids from two contractors to paint the units a solid color. Treating selected southern and western siding surfaces will also be considered. 

6. Light fixture installation on entry decks and rear decks is being done by the Camco maintenance crew. 

7. The rock-lined swales will have debris cleaned out this spring by the Camco maintenance crew. 

8. Removal of the unauthorized landscaping and improvements adjacent to unit 3047 will be done by the Camco maintenance crew after May 1, 2008 and billed to the owner of unit 3047 if not removed by that date. 

The following site and building improvements were discussed:

1. Mr. Miller reported that the parking lot stairway and asphalt pathway to tower buildings 3145-3156 and 3157-3168 will be constructed this summer by Doc Gelso Construction. 

2. Mr. Merrick reported on the dumpster enclosure project. A 6 yard dumpster installed in the upper Aspen Grove lot in the place of two 3 yard dumpsters is working satisfactorily.  Plans to consolidate the sets of 2 three yard dumpsters into enclosure areas with 1 six yard dumpster each will be pursued. The result will be 3 dumpster enclosures on Silver Strike and 3 dumpster enclosures on Aspen Grove.  Mr. Miller will request a bid for dumpster enclosures from Cotton Construction, the contractor that built the enclosures at The Rock commercial center on Brockway Road. Designing and engineering costs will be obtained from MWA Architects.

3. Mr. Thornton reported on the property’s pathway light fixture replacement project. On the evening of March 27th he, Mr. Merrick, and Mr. Miller walked the property and prepared a map of existing pathway light fixtures and recommended areas for the addition of light pole fixtures. The map outlined approximately 70 pathway fixtures for the property. It will be provided to Aegis Electrical and Rex Moore Electrical Contractors to bid with Lumec and Cooper light fixtures. Preliminary bids from the contractors will be reviewed at the next board meeting. 

4. Conversion of the units’ single pane windows to dual pane windows was discussed. After discussion it was decided that it was too expensive to convert the entire project to dual panes. Instead, guidelines will be established for owners to convert their own windows either to dual pane Blomberg inserts or another acceptable brand pre- approved by the Board. In the future the Board will have the exterior metal of the windows painted a maroon color. The shade will be researched with other window manufacturers in determining which alternative brand will be an acceptable replacement for the current windows. Mr. Miller will write the guidelines for Board approval at the next meeting. A color change and date will be determined and distributed to the membership this summer. Owners who choose to install new windows will be required to have the installation inspected by an independent inspector at their expense to ensure that the work is done to the Association’s standards and will not result in siding leaks.  

5. Replacement of the front doors with fiberglass doors was discussed. At the next Board meeting door replacement options will be reviewed. 

6. Asphalt repairs to the parking lots were discussed. Base repairs are needed in several areas before overlay work can be done. Road and parking lot shoulder reinforcement as well as drainage to take water away from curb areas will be evaluated along with culverts below parking lot pedestrian areas.  At the next meeting a walkthrough inspection will be held to evaluate the asphalt issues. 

7. Masonry paint to hide the foundations will be tested this spring. 

8. Financing of the various improvements was discussed. In a low budget approach to the improvements approximately 50% of the reserve fund would be spent on painting windows, parking lot asphalt overlay, door replacement, and dumpster enclosures. Making the improvements and upgrades without a special assessment is a goal of the Board. 

The walkthrough inspection was scheduled for Friday May 30th at 10:00 am to begin in the parking lot by tower building 3169-3180. A board meeting with lunch will follow in the Adult Clubhouse, Northstar Rec Center at noon.  

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 5:00 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller, Property Manager
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